HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 11, 2016 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias present.  

Selectmen Roy will be running a little late this evening.  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The Agenda for Tuesday, October 11th, was unanimously approved without revision.

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 29
	$ 356,225.35

	Vendor Warrant
	# 30
	$   31,248.29

	Withholding Warrant
	# 31
	$ 136,695.31

	School Warrant
	# 32
	$ 258,368.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 9B
	$   37,288.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 9C
	$   25,461.00


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 33
	$ 15,320.74

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 10
	$   5,160.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	American Arbitration Association (case #01-16-0004-1167-2 FL)…….
Beth Israel Deaconess Hospital Plymouth (physical)…………..

W.B. Mason (toner & chairmat).……………………………….
Atlantic Broom Service (8 signs)………….................................

Deutsch, Williams, Brooks (legal/September) …........................
Matthew Bender & Co., Inc. (MA law books)………………….
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/September) ……………….............
	$    275.00

$    400.00

$    102.89

$ 1,501.44
$ 3,006.20

$    240.10

$    715.00
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Highway and Fire Contracts

Board just needed to sign both of the above contracts as a vote approving the contracts was previously taken. 

Recycling Grant

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron, sign the contract between the Commonwealth of Massachusetts DEP and the Town of Halifax Sustainable Material Recovery Program Grant.  
Clawson v. Town of Halifax

Scoot Clawson has file suit against the Town through the ZBA and Jennifer Choate.  Seelig has contacted land counsel and Deutsch Williams has assigned Attorney Kim Saillant as he Town’s attorney for the case.  At some point the BOS will have Ms. Saillant come in for and executive session to discuss the suit.  

Old Colony Planning Council / Metropolitan Planning Organization 

If anyone is interested, Old Colony Planning Council is looking for one member on its Metropolitan Planning Organization to serve as a representative for communities smaller than 14,000.  

Area 58 robotic Cameras – Selectmen’s Meeting Room

Robotic cameras are going to be installed the back room of the Selectmen’s meeting Room by Area 58 on November 17th & 18th.  After installations cameras will then be controlled from a panel in that room eliminating the need to set up for meetings and provide better control for the camera operators.  
EZ Pass Account

The Fire Chief has set up an EZ Pass account for the Fire Department’s vehicles.  There is no cost (besides toll charges) and the Turnpike will bill the town.  The Chief was told that municipal vehicles were exempt but that is no longer the case therefore he wants to have this in place just in case someone in the department needs to travel on a toll road.  
Holidays in Halifax – Ice Sculpture Location

Seelig wanted to inform the Board that ice sculpture location again has been proposed to be on the Town Hall Green.  

Fieldstone Farms Water Testing

The Board of Health continues to have problems with receiving water testing data from Fieldstone Farms.  A cease and desist order has been sent concerning the irrigation well without any response or test results.  This is not of part of the consent agreement that he has with the Town but there is a clause in the agreement stating cooperation on public health/public safety matters and the BOH does have control over the use of potable water.  
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Barking Dog Complaint

Scott Clawson and two others have filed a barking dog complaint in writing against Tarawoods Kennel.  Seelig recommends checking with Town Counsel on how to proceed, which the BOS was okay with him doing.  
COA Resignations – Joy Marble & Sharon Hartz

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously accepted, with regret, Joy Marble’s resignation effective October 7, 2016 and Sharon Hartz’s, effective immediately from the Council on Aging.  Letters will be sent to both of them thanking them for their service.  

Road Cut – 301 River Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2017-25 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & 4’ x 10’ road cut trench to install new service at 301 River Street.

Road Cut – 159 River Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2017-26 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & 4’ x 10’ road cut trench to install new service at 159 River Street.

Road Cut – 56 Lingan Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2017-24 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & 4’ x 30’ road cut trench to install new service at 56 Lingan Street.

Trash Contract – Howland Disposal Services, Inc. 
Seelig said that there is a small price increase due to inflation. Millias understood that the costs are down but is unsure why there is an increase and Seelig said that the tipping fees have gone down.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously signed the contract (addendum A) between the Town of Halifax and Howland Disposal Services, Inc. 

Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate the following amount from the Ambulance Account:

	August 2016
	FOR
	$ 54,607.67

	September 2016
	FOR
	$ 32,884.30


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Daniel Borsari – appointment to Zoning Board of Appeals – Associate Member

Garron asked Mr. Borsari why he wanted to become a member of the ZBA what his background was.  He said that he now has the time to do this and that Millias mentioned to him.  His background includes doing quality control at nuclear power plants and he is a licensed real estate agent.  He said that he has been studying the ZBA by-laws and that they are involved as well as attending some of their meeting.  
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Millias figured he would do that because he is that type of person and said that there are classes that he can attend.  Borsari said that Marion did mention that to him.

Moved by Garorn and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Daniel Borsari as a Associate Member to the Zoning Board of Appeals with a term to expire June 30, 2020.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Talent Bank Form – Corrie Merritt

The Office received a talent bank form from Mr. Merritt expressing interest in serving on the Planning Board and ZBA.  

Civil Service Termination Form

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron sign the termination form for Edward Buccieri.  

Tarawoods Kennels / ZBA

Jennifer Choate has withdrawn her application to increase the number of dogs on her property.  
Retirement Reception 

There will be a retirement reception for Susan Scott, the outgoing reference librarian, on October 19th from 3 pm to 6 pm.  

Fragrance Policy – Notice to the Public

Seelig would like to send out a press release and put a sign at the front door to the Town Hall asking the public to refrain from wearing perfumes, colognes or using scented products while visiting the Town Hall.  He is asking this because several employees of the Town Hall are physically affected when encountering strong scents.  He added that this would be is a voluntary policy.  

Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – November 8th – Election Day

Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to have their regular scheduled meeting meet on November 8th and if not he and suggested meeting on November 1st or the 15th instead.  Both Garron and Millias agreed on meeting November 1st. 

November 22nd Meeting

Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to meet with the Finance Committee at one of their meeting or have them come to a BOS meeting.  Garron and Millias said for them to go to one of FinCom’s meetings.   

Recycling Abatements

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Recycling Bill # 19, 2051, 531, 1105, 304, 1875, 598, 1918, 1459, 2589, 1115, 367, 257, 690, 2613 and 2208.
The Board was concerned if the private haulers are disposing the recyclables properly and Seelig said that Susan is going to make sure there are doing it on the up and up.  
Selectmen Meeting – October 11, 2016                                                          Page 5
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Lisa Watson – Dog Hearing 

At 8:00 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened a hearing to address an incident where a dog owned by Lisa Watson dog ran off the property and aggressively went after another dog owned my Mary Hall.  The hearing was held at the request of Ms. Hall.

The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

Lisa Watson

Dog Owner

Chris Watson

Dog Owner

Noreen Callahan
Animal Control Officer

Tracy Noland

Animal Inspector

Garron:

Okay have a seat.  First I‘d like to start off with would be my Animal Control Officer the brilliant one.  

Callahan: 

Basically what we had was a neighbor was walking her dog on a leash in front of her home.  Ms. Watson’s dog Mr. Watson’s dog broke through an electric fence or the batteries dead and a scuffle or an interaction took place at that time.  There was an injury to the tongue of the neighbor’s dog.  We don’t know whether it bit its own tongue.

Garron: That’s an unusual wound.

Callahan: 

Ya it is.  Ya know if they’re excited or something they could have bit they’re own tongue.  There was no vet report

Garron: Trying to talk and stick your tongue out at the same time.

Callahan: 

Right exactly.  So I mean my only concern here is the electric fences that can fail.  Whether it be the battery in the collar and we have to reassure the neighbors that everybody going to be safe when walking up and down the street. That’s my concern.  

Garron: 

And you’re the owner of Teddy I get it.  Was there any medical bills anything incurred? The cause of the incident or was there … 

Noland: 

Not That I’m aware of.  I looked at the dog.  It had an injury to the tongue and again I’m not totally convinced the animal actually bit the dog.  Again I’ve we I think the dog bit its own tongue is what happened and the dog … I quarantined both dogs as a precaution because you just really don’t what animals were current on vaccinations and they’re licensing.  I went to the house and looked at their dog, the one that had gotten loose to … 

Garron: 

May I ask one question what’s your relationship with your neighbors I mean are there any animosity or anything?

L. Watson: Oh no 
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C. Watson: I don’t really know her just say hi to her come and go.

Garron: Well that’s a start  

C. Watson: Ya no ya I mean I mean

L. Watson: I’ve spoken to her in the past and I’ve … 
Garron:

I ask this question you can forgive me because ya know  I’ve been here too long to know that sometimes it’s not the dogs that are at fault I always say it’s a people hearings not dog hearings.  Tom?

Millias:

I was just gonna ask correct me if I’m wrong did I read that We had an incident prior or the dog getting loose or something or did I misread that. 

Callahan: That wasn’t this dog

Millias: Okay that was the other dog.  

Garron: That was one at 10 Summit Street.

Millias: Sorry

C. Watson:

That was my … I use to have miniature Pincher when I first moved in with her and he was quick if you opened the door he would

Millias: He’s out 

C. Watson: Chow

Garron: Without even saying a thank you

C. Watson: 

Ya that was six years ago.  I mean we’ve had Abbey for four years now and we’ve never had a problem 

Garron: No other incidents

C. Watson: We’ve never had a problem with the collar.  I mean the battery died 

Garron: Have you corrected the situation? 

C. Watson: Yes we have.

Garron: Does the fence now effective and is working

C. Watson: 

Yes.  We’ve also had her tied up with a chain but she use to break them she would break them at least once a week.

Garron: How big of a dog is this?

C. Watson:

She’s a strong dog.  I mean put it this way the little dog cause 
I was outside when it happened and I grabbed her immediately cause usually she’s outside with somebody.   I grabbed her immediately meaning my dog when my dog got a hold of her.  If Abbey really wanted to hurt the dog she could have killed it.  I mean plain and simple.

Garron: How much does the dog weigh?
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C. Watson:

She probably weighs 65 pounds and she’s all muscle but I mean we also have a little Pomeranian and a Chihuahua and ya know she gets along with them fine.  I mean she gets along with other animals.  Mary was actually had her dog on a leash and she was swinging him around and around I was like on my gosh I more worried about the dog being swung around.  If she just stayed still nothing would have happened they would have just smelled each other ya know what I mean.  I was just…

Garron: 

So at this point in time you’re never sure what’s going on.  And you’re saying all rabies shots and everything else is good and up to date.

Callahan: 

Everything was current and up to date.  My only concern is the possible another failure.  Ya know what do we have as back-up because I do not trust electric fences.

Garron: 

Well he stated that he hooks the dog up so one of the conditions may be no one going to be outside with the dog just to make sure he’s not going any place is that 

C. Watson: 

That’s what we’ve been doing since this incident what I try and do now is just keep her in the house all the time and then let her out at night ya know early in the morning and let her out at night and if we’re outside with her then let her outside with us.  Ya know we take her outside with us.  

Garron: Tom what’s your feeling?
Millias:

I was just gonna … I think what I heard from the Animal Control Officer was a recommendation that we’re not relying on the fence… is that what I’m hearing?

Callahan: 

If they tether the dog while its outside by itself that’s fine.  If they’re out with it and they can keep a good eye on it I feel more comfortable for the neighbors and for your dog also.  Just for a safety issue public safety that was my biggest concern to bring to the Board.

Garron: 

So at this point in time my recommendation would be that we do intend to send you a letter stating the fact that we just talked about now the dog being chained and that we do have a leash law in town and that dog should be under your control at all times any changes that’s true from anybody in town.   I see no reason to go any further.

C. Watson: 

I have another neighbor that uses … excuse me I have another neighbor who uses electric fence I mean I mean to keep their dog … 

Garron: Excuse me but we’re not talking about the other neighbor right now. 

C. Watson: Okay
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Garron: 

Okay because nothing personal we’re talking about this particular incident.  If the neighbor has a problem we’ll have to deal with that too.  Okay hopefully once you put the battery in this won’t reoccur you just have to maintain a schedule.  Maybe you put on your calendar check the battery on …

C. Watson: Ya I understand that.

Garron: Okay Tom.

Millias: I think that said it all

Garron:

So basically what we’re doing we’ll sending a letter to them stating that we do have a leash law in town.  That the dog should be under control at all times and that if the dog is out by itself that it should be on a run or a lead whatever.  Okay anything further 

Callahan: No thank you 

C. Watson: 

If we’re out with the dog then she can be on the invisible fence but if she’s out by herself … 

Garron: 

As long as someone’s there.  If you feel you have that much control over the dog but if something should occur again then we’ll be talking a different story.

C. Watson: Okay  

Garron: 

Okay.  All right thank you for your time and I’m glad you guys get along with each other 

Millias: Thank you

Garron: All in Favor

Garron: Aye

Millias: Aye

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy
Clerk

/pjm

